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CORPORATION MEETING
5.25pm Tuesday 5th December 2017
BT5, Sussex Rural Business Centre, Plumpton College
Present: 
Stan Stanier (Chair), David Evans (Vice Chair), Leeni Lear, Tom Walker (student governor), Howard Wood, Mike Atkinson, John Moore-Bick, Sarah Blake (Support Staff Governor), Tim Laker, Jeff Trunkfield, Helen Key, Claudette Atkinson (Academic Staff Governor) and Bill Pepper

In attendance:
Chris Knell (Director of Finance), David Stokes (Vice Principal), Theresa Bray (Vice Principal), Laura Holt (Clerk to the Corporation)

Apologies: 
Jeremy Kerswell (Principal), Suzanne Craig, Sally Kinsey, John Evans, Julie Dougill

	Minute no.
	
	Action by whom
	Action by when

	
	
	
	

	GOV/1718/37
	Welcome and apologies for absence
The Chair welcomed everyone to the meeting and introductions were made. Apologies were received from Jeremy Kerswell (Principal), Suzanne Craig, Sally Kinsey, John Evans and Julie Dougill.

The Chair reminded members that all papers would be taken as read and questions would be invited in relation to those papers on the agenda marked for discussion.  The Chair thanked members for providing questions in advance of the meeting for papers marked as for approval or for information
	
	

	
	
	
	

	GOV/1718/38
	Appointment of the Chair and Vice-Chair

The Deputy Principal chaired this section of the meeting and requested nominations for the Chair for the forthcoming year.  The Clerk confirmed that Howard Wood had proposed Stan Stanier as the Chair and this motion was seconded by Tim Laker.  There were no other nominations, Stan Stanier left the meeting.  Stan Stanier was unanimously elected to serve for the following 12 months.  Stan Stanier returned to the meeting and thanked the Corporation for electing him as Chair. 

The Clerk confirmed that Howard Wood had proposed David Evans as the Vice Chair and this motion was seconded by Tim Laker. There were no other nominations.  David Evans left the meeting.  David Evans was unanimously elected to serve for the following 12 months.  David Evans returned to the meeting and thanked the Corporation for electing him as Vice-Chair.
Approved: Stan Stanier to be elected as the Chair of Corporation and David Evans at the Vice-Chair of Corporation for the next 12 months.
	
	

	
	
	
	

	GOV/1718/39
	Minutes of the Corporation meeting held on 7th November 2017
Members considered and approved the minutes of the Corporation meeting and training meeting held on 7th November 2017 as an accurate record of the meeting.  The minutes were signed by the Chair.
	
	

	
	
	
	

	GOV/1718/40
	Matters arising
Members considered the matters arising report which included matters arising from previous Corporation meetings and Academic and Finance and General Purposes Committees.  All matters arising were either complete, in progress or on the main agenda.
The Chair gave an update on the Task and Finish Groups (TAFG).  The Stanmer TAFG will be aligned to the formal project management meetings at a time when Governors are available.  The HE TAFG is on hold pending partnership discussions, strategic planning meeting and clarity regarding the role of the TAFG.
	
	

	
	
	
	

	GOV/1718/41
	Minutes and recommendations from committees

Members noted the minutes of the Farm Advisory Group meeting on 8th November 2017 and the draft Audit Committee meeting on 21st November 2017.  Recommendations of the Audit Committee were considered in the appropriate item on the main agenda of the meeting. 
	
	

	
	
	
	

	GOV/1718/42
	Student Union Report
Tom Walker (Student Governor) outlined the Student Union report which outlined Equality and Diversity activity in 2016-17 and 2017-18 so far.  A real strength has been the Gay Straight Alliance.  This was a student led idea, led and run by students.  Weekly drop in sessions were very well attended.  Ben Holloway has been appointed as Equality and Diversity Officer for the Student Union.
	
	

	
	
	
	

	GOV/1718/43
	Principal’s Report
The Deputy Principal outlined some of the key points from the Principals paper including: 
· Commercial activity reviews – members of staff from the vineyard and winery will report to Chris Knell rather than the wine department.
· MIS – there is a slight risk of a claw back of funding, work is ongoing and a clearer position will be available in January.

· James Hibbert outlined changes to the reporting structure as Ian Rideout is leaving the college. 

· Strategic Planning – consideration is being given to which elements of the site master plan to bring forward, based on return on investment.  It was noted that Governors will need to review the capital requirements for the site master plan as it will have implications for peak borrowing, before reaching the timetable for the site master plan.

· Student recruitment – admissions are up 63% based on the same time as last year, due to marketing and the student/parent experience at information events.

· MIS Manager – it is proving challenging to find an MIS Manager.  To mitigate an interim MIS Manager has been appointed until March 2018.

· Apprenticeship funding - current funding allocation runs only until Dec 17 for non-levy students.  The college is still awaiting a decision from ESFA regarding the outcome regarding the bid for £1.4m funding.  Governors asked what the college would do if the bid was not successful.  David Stokes advised that it was unlikely that no funding would be received at all, in which case the college would look for alternative sources of funding.
John Moore Bick (Link Governor for Forestry, Horticulture and Foundation Learning), requested continuity for the rest of the year in terms of reporting structure for the Curriculum Manager of Horticulture and requested that management look at the leadership of Forestry department. 
	
	

	
	
	
	

	GOV/1718/44
	Finance Report
Members noted the period 3 management accounts.  The Finance Director highlighted key points including:

· Payroll data is now available for every member of CMT.
· FD has met with every member of CMT to review budgets.

· A new Management Account is being recruited to provide support and advice for budget holders.

· Some work is needed to refine the phasing of the budget.  For example lambs are slaughtered twice a year, however the budget is spread across 12 months.
· A re-forecast by CMT in January will be reflected in the February management accounts.

· Cash flow – an overdraft facility will be needed April.

· Work is being completed to separate the titles on some assets e.g. college houses.

Members noted the Income and Expenditure report for Netherfield and Flimwell centres for the August 2016 to July 2017 academic year.  It was noted that a key limitation of both summaries is that College services such as IT, HR, SMT are not attributed to delivery areas.  During the current academic year the model for reporting income and expenditure, for charging overheads and for attributing student numbers will be developed further to improve reporting.
Members noted the letter to the FE Sector from Peter Lauener and management response.
	
	

	
	
	
	

	GOV/1718/45
	Risk Register
Members noted the college Risk register December 2017 update and the draft Strategic Risk Register.
	
	

	
	
	
	

	GOV/1718/46
	Policies for Approval
· Risk Management Policy 

The Corporation reviewed the Risk Management policy.  A comprehensive review of the policy took place 12 months ago.  The policy has been updated in November 2017 to reflect the updated structure of governance, without Academic or Finance and General Purposes Committee.  The policy has also been updated to refer to the Education and Skills Funding Agency and the Post 16 Joint Audit Code of Practice.  Audit Committee have reviewed the revised Risk Management Policy and have made a recommendation to Corporation to approve the revised policy.
Action: Link Governor for Risk to be added to the agenda of the Search Committee

APPROVED: Corporation approved the revised Risk Management Policy
· Student Disciplinary Policy

James Hibbert summarised the differences between the revised policy and the previous policy.

APPROVED: Corporation approved the revised Student Disciplinary Policy.
	
	

	
	
	
	

	GOV/1718/47
	Annual Report of the Audit Committee
Members considered the Annual Report of the Audit Committee

APPROVED:  The Corporation approved the Annual Report of the Audit Committee
	
	

	
	
	
	

	GOV/1718/48
	Annual Members Report and Financial Statements 

The Chair confirmed that the Members’ Annual Report has been reviewed by the Audit Committee.  A draft of the report was circulated to Governors for comments, the majority of the comments have been included. 

Approved: The Corporation approved the Members’ Annual Report and Financial Statements.

Discussion took place regarding the need to include are large amount of regulatory information within this report.  Consideration will be given to producing a glossy summary Annual Report for 2017/18. 
	
	

	
	
	
	

	GOV/1718/49
	College FE Self-Assessment Report (SAR)

Theresa Bray advised that since the SAR validation panel, which was attended by a number of Governors, quantative data has been added for improvement.  Destination data will be added prior to submission in January.  The final assessment is good overall.

APPROVED:  The Corporation approved the College FE Self-Assessment Report (SAR)
	
	

	
	
	
	

	GOV/1718/50
	Monitoring performance: retention/attendance
Members noted the above report.
	
	

	
	
	
	

	GOV/1718/51
	HE Strategy
Discussion took place regarding the proposed HE Strategy.  It was agreed that the HE Strategy would be reviewed in light of discussions with a new HEI partner and the strategic planning sessions in December 17 and February 18 to consider how the HE Strategy sits within the overall college strategy.  A full assessment of the risks involved with the strategy, particularly financial risks will be required.  Consideration will need to be given in to distinguishing between different areas of research, post graduate research and commercial research.  Governors were keen to ensure that the college is working in conjunction with industry.
	
	

	
	
	
	

	GOV/1718/52
	Resources Report: Data Protection under the General Data Protection Regulation (GDPR)
Members noted the General Overview of GDPR report, GDPR Preparation Guide and AoC Briefing for Governors.  James Hibbert, Deputy Principal, outlined an overview of GDPR and the implications for the College. James Hibbert, will assume the duties of Data Protection Officer and shall be responsible for, and be able to demonstrate, compliance with the principles within the GDPR.  An initial action plan is being created to apportion key responsibilities to staff across the college to prepare for the changes.
Action: GDPR implementation plan to be presented to the February Corporation meeting.

Governors asked the following questions:

Q: What is the penalty for non-compliance?

A: Maximum 4% of global turnover per breach.

Q: Have you considered engaging an external organisation to prepare for GDPR?

A: James has looked informally there are a number of consultants who are advertising expertise in this area.  Once an initial action plan has been complied based on an initial audit, the position will be reviewed.
Q: What are the plans for communicating GDPR to students?

A: Through a variety of channels a clear message will be presented to students.
	JH
	Feb 18

	
	
	
	

	GOV/1718/52
	Health and Safety

Members noted the Health and Safety Managers Review of Health and Safety including the Annual Health and Safety Report.  James Hibbert highlighted key points including:
· The capacity of the Health and Safety Team has doubled to two dedicated full time staff.
· Introduction of electronic accident report form.

· Extensive trial of a safety device for lone workers.  Feedback has been extremely positive.

· Key strengths and next steps have been identified for each curriculum area.
Governors asked how we learn from best practice at other colleges.  James advised that we receive regular updates from Landex and NFU.  Staff are able to link with counterparts at other colleges through AoSEC.
	
	

	
	
	
	

	GOV/1718/53
	Annual Insurance Report

Members noted the Annual Insurance Update Report provided by Chris Knell which included details of claims made in 2016/17 and also historic cases which are currently open.
	
	

	
	
	
	

	GOV/1718/33
	Project highlight report: Stanmer Park
Members noted the project highlight report for Stanmer Park.
Action: It was agreed that future reports will include the amount authorised by Corporation and the date authorised by Corporation.
	JH
	Jan 18

	
	
	
	

	GOV/1718/35
	Confidential item

	
	

	
	
	
	

	GOV/1718/36
	Any other business

There were no other items of business.  The meeting closed at 7.05pm
	
	

	
	
	
	


Signed_____________________________________________ Date_________________________
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